# Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Lindenwood's 1956 May Queen. Chosen by her classmates, Kathy Kolocotronis, senior art major of St. Louis, reigned over the annual May fete on the campus.

# Alumnae Officers Ask Help; Deserve It

Dear Alumnae:

Lindenwood alumnae everywhere must be pleased and proud, as is the college administration, at the initiative of the officers of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association and at their plans for making the association an effective organization as outlined in their recent letter to you. Their goal is to make the association an instrument of service to alumnae clubs, a bond between individual alumnae and their college, and an organization of strength for the college.

Their enthusiasm and energy will receive the overwhelming cooperation of Lindenwood women, I feel sure. The last of the letters were mailed only five days ago, and already every mail is bringing returns. On behalf of the officers, I wish to remind you, if you have not replied by the time this bulletin reaches you, that your response is eagerly awaited.

The officers are hoping for an unprecedented return from Lindenwood women. They need your one dollar dues to finance the ambitious program which they have outlined, and your college needs your gifts to carry on its program. I call your attention to the story in this bulletin about the Missouri College Joint Fund Committee, Inc., which states that corporations which are asked to support privately supported liberal arts colleges repeatedly inquire, "How strong is your support from your own groups?" Outside gifts will come to Lindenwood in large measure in proportion to the support it receives from its own alumnae.

A recent report on alumni giving in the country states that with an average gift of less than \$25, alumni gave over 25 million dollars of expendable money to their respective colleges last year. "This, as living endowment," the report continues. "is the same as interest on 625 million dollars or nearly three times the amount of the Ford gift."

You may be interested to know that in each of four recent years, 1951, 1953, 1954, and 1955, alumni of a neighboring Missouri college contributed more to the alumni fund than the college's total income from endowment.

What your alumnae officers and your college are hoping for is that large numbers of alumnae will make contributions, however small. One alumna, responding by return mail to the officers' letter with her dues and a small gift to the college, wrote that heretofore she had been embarrassed to respond with a small donation, because she had assumed the college was interested only in large gifts. She said that now that she realizes that the goal is many gifts, large or small, she is happy to send hers.

I salute, as I am sure you do, the zeal of Donalce Wehrle Hood, your association president, and the other officers. They meet often. They work hard. They have big plans and high hopes. They need your dues, your moral support, your ideas, and your willing work. I know you will give them all these things.

- F. L. McCluer, President

## College Joint Fund Committee Expands Program, Appoints Dr. Eugene Page Director

The Missouri College Joint Fund Committee, Inc., composed of all 14 of Missouri's four-year, church-related, privately supported colleges, early this spring expanded its program by employing Dr. Eugene R. Page of Webster Groves, Mo., as full-time executive secretary. Through the committee the participating colleges, including Lindenwood, jointly seek support from corporations, instead of making 14 separate appeals.

Dr. Page is acquainted with college education in Missouri through his former posts as chairman of English at Central College, 1936-43, commander of the Navy V-12 Unit at Westminster College, 1943-44, and assistant dean of University College at Washington University, 1946-52. He has gained business experience through serving as educational director of the St. Louis Chamber of Commerce and executive secretary of the Missouri Consumer Finance Association.

Support from corporations is sought to supplement,

not replace, the individual efforts of the colleges and the loyal assistance of their own supporting groups. In fact, the success of the program and the willingness of corporations to participate depend in large measure on the colleges' assurance that their immediate "families" of alumni, friends, board members, church members, and others are continuing to do their share.

Lindenwood has shared in fund gifts from more than 50 corporations to date, but the question most often asked is, "How strong is your support from your own groups?"

The work of the joint fund committee is carried on by the 14 presidents and the executive secretary. Lindenwood's President F. L. McCluer is president of the committee. The Missouri committee is one of 35 similar state or regional associations.

#### LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 129

MAY, 1956

No. 7

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

#### The Chapel Rises Toward Reality



The Lindenwood chapel rises, brick by brick. Progress is so rapid these days that a picture taken today is outdated a week from today. This picture was taken from Gamble Street, near the Watson Lodge on the campus. Because the building site is downhill from the street, the lower part of the chapel does not show in the picture.

# Chapel Cornerstone Laid May 6 In Impressive Ceremony

The new Lindenwood chapel came nearer to reality on Sunday, May 6, with the laying of the cornerstone. The ceremony started with a service in Roemer Auditorium and continued, following a procession, at the site of the rising building which will serve Lindenwood College and the congregation of the St. Charles Presbyterian Church.

The Rev. Dr. Harry T. Scherer, minister of the Webster Groves Presbyterian Church and president of Lindenwood's board of directors, preached the sermon in Roemer, where the service was opened with a call to worship and prayer by the Rev. Dr. W. Sherman Skinner, minister of Second Presbyterian Church in St. Louis and member of the LC board. Scriptures were read by Ann Carlisle, senior of Petersburg, Ind., and president of the Student Christian Association, and Russell Crider, Jr., of the Westminster Fellowship of the St. Charles Presbyterian Church.

Greetings were given by the Rev. Charles E. Andrus, minister of First Presbyterian Church in Hannibal, Mo., who is moderator of the Missouri Synod. Two anthems were sung by the St. Charles Presbyterian Church choir under the direction of Miss Pearl Walker, professor of music.

Dr. F. L. McCluer, president, and the Rev. Thomas

C. Cannon, minister of the St. Charles Presbyterian Church, were joined in the cornerstone laying services by the following: Mr. Arthur Goodall of St. Louis, member of the LC board; Mr. A. F. Berger of Ownesville, Mo.; the Rev. W. Robert Steinmeier of Nelson Presbyterian Church, St. Louis; the Rev. G. Scott Porter of the Presbyterian Church in Rolla; the Rev. R. A. Schondelmeyer of the Presbyterian Church in Steelville; the Rev. Dr. M. F. Stuart of Tyler Place Presbyterian Church in St. Louis, and the Rev. Dr. W. Davidson McDowell of Ladue Chapel in St. Louis County.

The service was held after this issue of the bulletin went to press.

## Language Club Meets at LC

About 60 members of the Modern Language Club of St. Louis and vicinity recently held a meeting on the Lindenwood campus as guests of Dr. Mary Terhune, chairman of the modern language department. The group heard a talk by Professor Bruce Morrissette of Washington University on his investigation of the great Rimbaud forgery in France.

## Alumnae Busy in Study Abroad, At Home; 1955 Class Reports

Peggy Pennel (B.M.E. 1953) will study this summer at the School of Music in Fontainebleau, France, where she is enrolled in organ with Rolande Falcinelli and in harmony with Nadia Boulanger. Peggy has her master of music from Florida State University and has taught this year at Hinds Junior College, Raymond, Miss.

Lucy Anne McCluer (B.M. 1949), who is instructor of music at Erskine College, Due West, S. C., will study organ and church music this summer at Union Theological Seminary in New York. Lucy Anne has a master of music degree from Indiana University.

Jo June DeWeese (A.B. 1954) received her M. A. degree this spring at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. She will teach freshman English there next year and will continue studying toward a doctorate.

Charlotte Nolan (1946-48), who has been living in New York City, has written Dr. Mary Terhune that she is in Paris, where she lives "in the shadow of the Arc de Triomphe" and will study pantomine with Marceau. She also plans to travel on the continent and in England.

Frances (Casey) Jones Ancker (B.S. 1949) has written Miss Marguerite Ver Kruzen of the physical education department that she and her family, which includes a lively 2-year-old, Mary, are settled in a new house at 2008 McGlachlin Pl., Ft. Sill, Okla., but husband, Major Jack Ancker, is threatened with a transfer to Ft. Knox, Ky. Frances is occupying her spare time taking French lessons.

New news of the class of 1955: Gloria Bursey is an associate producer at KETC, the St. Louis educational television station . . . Peggy Barber is a new Lindenwood admissions' counselor in Tennessee and Alabama . . . Dorothy Neblett, back from spending several months studying painting in Japan, is advertising artist for a St. Louis insurance firm . . . Toshiko Morikawa has a renewed fellowship for graduate study in sociology at Washington University next year.

Continuing with 1955 graduates: Barbara Shuttle-worth is a personnel assistant at Barnes Hospital, St. Louis . . . Jane Edwards is a secretary in an aeronautical publishing firm in Crossville, Tenn., her home town . . . Marilyn Mills has a bookkeeping job in her home town, Danville, Ill. . . . Maxine Menke is a supervisor in Younkers store in Omaha . . . Rosalyn Fields has joined Linda Wall and Carol Wideman in Long Beach, Cal., where they all teach.

Former faculty who recently visited Lindenwood during their first reunion in 20 years are Paula Postel Riley (Mrs. Paul) of Kirksville, Mo., who taught organ and theory at LC in 1921-25, and Miss Ruth Craig of Northern Michigan College in Marquette, who taught voice and theory at LC in 1923-25. Miss Craig was attending the public school music convention in St. Louis. In St. Charles the two were the guests of Florence Bloebaum Null.

Another recent visitor to the campus was Babs Wexner Levy (1943-45) whose husband, Herbert, was in St. Louis on a business trip. They live at 3743 Rio Vista Ave., Houston, with their children, Barbara, 8; Richard, 7, and Lauren, 3. Babs' LC roommate, Mary Lee Nathan Barklage, who lives in St. Charles, came over for a visit, and they agreed that Mary Lee's Sally, 3, and Babs' Lauren eventually should be LC roommates, too.

Ellen L. Boyce (1923-25), executive secretary of the Tuberculosis and Health Society of St. Louis, was installed as president of the National Conference of Tuberculosis Workers at the annual meeting of the National Tuberculosis Association in New York during the week of May 20. She lives at 10 N. Taylor St., St. Louis 8.

### Alumnae Weekend October 12-13; 19 Classes to Have Reunions; Program Includes Play, Talk

Plans are progressing for the combined alumnae weekend and Founders' Day program to be held on Friday and Saturday, Oct. 12-13. Nila Magidoff, Russian-born-and-educated wife of Robert Magidoff, author and former NBC correspondent in Moscow, will be the Founders' Day speaker on Saturday morning. Now a United States citizen, Mrs. Magidoff first came to this country in 1941. She will speak on "My Discovery of America."

A special event of the weekend will be the presentation on Friday evening in Roemer Auditorium of "Twelve Angry Women", a suspense-filled drama about an all-woman trial jury, by Richard Rose. It will be presented by the drama division of the college under the direction of Robert Douglas Hume, associate professor of speech.

Nineteen classes are scheduled to have reunions. They are the classes of 1897, 1902, 1907, 1913, 1914, 1915, 1916, 1917, 1918, 1919, 1920, 1932, 1936, 1937, 1938, 1939, 1947, 1952, and 1956. All alumnae and former students are cordially invited to return to the campus for the event, and reunion class members are urged to start corresponding with their classmates to date them up for a "meet you at Lindenwood" weekend.

Donalee Wehrle Hood, alumnae association president, and the other officers already have started holding planning meetings. More details of the weekend will be announced later.

# Lindenwood's 129th Commencement To Be Held June 2

Mayor H. Roe Bartle of Kansas City to Give Address—Dr. Theodore A. Gill to Preach Baccalaureate—32 Seniors Candidates for Degrees

Mayor H. Roe Bartle of Kansas City, a lawyer and youth leader, will give the address at Lindenwood's 129th annual commencement on Saturday, June 2, at 10:30 a. m. Dr. Theodore A. Gill, former dean of the chapel who left Lindenwood in January to become managing editor of the "Christian Century" magazine, will preach the baccalaureate sermon at 7:15 p. m. on Friday, June 1. Thirty-two seniors are candidates for degrees.

Dr. Oreen Ruedi (A.B. 1924), professor of sociology at Southwest Missouri State College, Springfield, will be awarded the honorary degree of doctor of laws. She holds an M. A. degree from Smith College and a Ph. D. degree from Clark University.

Dr. Ruedi's picture was carried in the February bulletin, which announced her appointment to membership on the National Social Studies Committee. As was related in that bulletin, she is co-author of a social problems textbook, "The American Way of Life," and formerly taught at Mount Union College in Ohio and Hollins College in Virginia. She is active in the Amer-

ican Association of University Women, the Missouri Association for Social Welfare, and welfare and mental hygiene organizations in her community.

Mayor Bartle holds the LL. B. degree from Chattanooga College of Law, the J. D. degree from Hamilton College of Law, and two honorary degrees, an LL. D. from Missouri Valley College in Marshall and a Doctor of Humane Letters from Center College in Kentucky. He has been president of the board of Missouri Valley College since 1945, and served as its president in 1948-51.

He is a member of numerous boards and commissions, including the executive committee of the National Conference of Christians and Jews, from which organization he received the citizenship award in 1953, and the national board of the National Council of Churches of Christ in U.S.A. He is an executive of the Kansas City area council of the Boy Scouts of America. His daughter, Mrs. John James Taylor (Margaret Roe Bartle), attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

#### Kansas City Club Holds 45th Anniversary Party

The Kansas City Lindenwood Club celebrated its 45th anniversary with a party on May 17. The program included a resume of Lindenwood's history by Martha Miller Gray (class of 1905). We salute this alumnae organization with its long, uninterrupted record of activity.

During the Easter holiday the Kansas City alumnae gave a party for current Kansas City undergraduates and prospective students. The party was described by the undergraduates as an unqualified success—"the best ever."

Members of the Little Rock club had a coke party for members of the touring Lindenwood choir early in April and played hostess to the students in their homes during their overnight stay.

President and Mrs. McCluer are looking forward to meeting with alumnae in Little Rock, Houston. Dallas, Fort Worth, and San Antonio during a swing to the southwest in June.

Latest word from the Southern California club was of an outing which members took — a boat trip around the Long Beach harbor. On the more serious side, the club sent in its annual scholarship gift.

The St. Louis Evening Club held a successful style show. The St. Louis Afternoon Club praised as tops (Continued on page 6)

#### Griffin, Literary Magazine, Available to Alumnae

The annual edition of the *Griffin*, Lindenwood literary publication, is just off the press and is available to alumnae at \$1. This is a bargain price which, because of rising costs, will not be possible in future years, according to Dr. Agnes Sibley, associate professor of English and *Griffin* sponsor. Orders,, enclosing payment, may be sent to the alumnae office at the college.

Four former Lindenwood students are represented among the authors of the 50-page volume of poems, stories, and essays. Barbara Shuttleworth (A. B. 1955) of Jennings, Mo., has a poem in blank verse, "Hecuba Broken," and Nancy Gaines Spangler (1948-49) of Harrisonville, Mo., a poem, "The Cricket:" Phyllis Steinmetz (1952-54) of Hammond, Ind., is represented by a story, "The Mist and the West Wind," and Barbara Spandet (1949-50) of Morris, Ill., by an essay, "Once upon Mallorca," an account of two weeks spent on Mallorca under the auspices of the German Student Travel Service.

Jean Gray, senior English major from Rockwell City, Iowa, is editor, and Judy Glover, senior art major of Park Ridge, Ill., designed the cover.

The issue, composed of student writing except for the four alumnae contributions, includes 16 poems, eight stories, five essays, and a short descriptive sketch.

#### **BIRTHS**

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Wehrle (Virginia Gilreath, B. S. 1945), a daughter, Sarah Jane, born Apr. 16. She has two brothers, John, 10, and Tommy, 4, and a sister, Shelton Ann, 8.

Mr. and Mrs. John Horn (Lenore E. Schierding, B. S. 1936), 3512 Woodland Rd., Bartlesville, Okla.: a daughter, Miriam Alda, born Mar. 30. She has a sister, Frances, and two brothers, Scott and Chris.

Mr. and Mrs. James R. McHaney (Mary Elizabeth Banta, A. B. 1953), 5831 Cabanne Ave., St. Louis 12: a daughter, born in March.

Mr. and Mrs. Harry K. Spindler (Eunice Sheley, A. B. 1954), 1904 Birge Terr., Madison, Wis.: a daughter, Laura Marie, born Mar. 25.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Hancock (Janice Davis. 1951-54), 50 Salem St., Wakefield, Mass.: a son, John Avery, born Mar. 18.

Mr. and Mrs. George D. Reed (Mary Davis, 1952-53), 2406 Sunnyside Ave., Burlington, Iowa: a son, Bryan Davis, born Mar. 28.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard I. Mallen (Dolores Thomure, 1942-44), 3936a Lafayette, St. Louis 10: a son, Mark Richard, born Mar. 29.

Mr. and Mrs. Dale Puckett (Dorothy Ellen O'Daniel, 1938-40), Box 441, Seminole, Tex.: a son, Joe Richard, born Mar. 14. His identical twin, Robert Gene, died soon after birth.

Mr. and Mrs. Samuel M. Besse (Juanita Pardee, 1945-47), 722 Sheffield Dr., Springfield, Pa.: a son, James Dixon, born Mar. 31. He has a brother, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Swanson (Lorraine Dunn, 1948-49), 730 S. 69th St., Omaha, Neb.: a daughter, Sharon, born Feb. 21. She has a brother, David, 2.

Capt. and Mrs. Ron Pittenger (Diane Ewing, 1949-50), 305½ Hillcrest, S.E., Moultrie, Ga.: a son, Bradford Lee, born Mar. 28.

Mr. and Mrs. Deon F. Smith (Shirley Ann Nolte, 1953-54), 14 Hillcrest Dr., Mt. Vernon, Ill., a son. Timmy Joe, born Apr. 5.

Mr. and Mrs. John Lammers (Elnor Ritter, A. B. 1945), 15 Belle Plaine, St. Charles: a daughter, Nancy, born Feb. 20. She has two brothers, Johnny, 6, and Carl, 2.

Mr. and Mrs. Philip L. Stevens (Betty Jean De-Lisle, 1947-49), Tonganoxie, Kan.: a son, Matthew William, born Apr. 14. He has twin brothers, 5, and a sister, 3.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Demichelis (Alice Vignocchi, 1951-53). 733 Osterman, Deerfield, Ill.: a son, Robert Joseph, born Mar. 25. He has a sister, Deana, 1.

Mr. and Mrs. John W. Taylor (Jean Pohl, 1946-47), Concordia, Kan.: a daughter, Nancy Susan, born Apr. 24. She has a sister, Karen, 3, and a brother, Paul, 2.



Vicki, 8, (left) and Christy, 6, Hood are the daughters of Mr. and Mrs. Jack F. Hood (Donalee Wehrle, B.S. 1945, president of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association). The Hoods now live at Eureka, Mo., but after July, if the builders keep their bargain, they will be in a new home at 13 Deer Creek Woods, Ladue 17, Mo.

Mr. and Mrs. Daryl Wayne Kabance (Ramona Lee Cooke, 1947-49), 406 U.S. 54 South, Fulton, Mo.: a daughter, Gail Kathy, born in September. She has a sister, Paula Darlene, 4.

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas P. Schnaiter (Amanda Allene White, 1950-51), 7831 Kimble St., Houston 17, Tex.: a son, Thomas, born Feb. 12.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard R. Lawton (Olive Semmes 1949-50), 3169 Colby Ave., Los Angeles 66, Calif.: a son, Richard Ross, Jr., born March 2.

#### KANSAS CITY CLUB

(Continued from page 5)

in its diversified series of programs a musical program presented by Cordelia Buck Stumberg (B. M. 1940) of St. Charles.

Interesting programs at St. Charles alumnae club meetings recently have been a talk on weather forecasting by Mr. Harry Wahlgren, head U. S. weather man in St. Louis, and a talk on the differences in American and English universities by an English women whose husband is an exchange teacher in St. Charles this year.

In Des Moines the club has heard a talk on Japan, has held its annual money-raising auction, and has had a guest meeting devoted to the work of the Iowa Society for Crippled Children.

As bulletin readers know, the officers of the Lindenwood College Alumnac Association expect to devote their energies to strengthening and assisting existing clubs and organizing many new ones. They have asked for your cooperation, your assistance through dues, your volunteer service. If you haven't replied, how about doing it today?

#### Tapped for Linden Scroll



Tapped for Linden Scroll, senior service honorary society, recently at Lindenwood are (from left) Jane Graham, Memphis, Tenn.; Gwendolyn Ryter, Affton, Mo.; Carol Ratjen, Chicago Heights, Ill.; Marian Kasper, Kansas City, Mo.; Mary Lillian Cook, McMinnville, Tenn.; Tillie Micheletto, Collinsville, Ill.; and Carol Lee Knight, Ft. Smith, Ark.

# CAMPUS NEWS IN BRIEF

Eight juniors were tapped for Linden Scroll, senior service honorary, at a convocation on May 3. They are MARY LILLIAN COOK, McMinnville, Tenn.; JANE GRAHAM, Memphis; MARIAN KASPER, Kansas City; CAROL KELLOGG, Amarillo, Tex., who is this year spending her junior year abroad studying at the American University in Beirut, Lebanon; CAROL LEE KNIGHT, Ft. Smith, Ark.; TILLIE MICHELETTO, Collinsville, Ill.; CAROL RATJEN, Chicago Heights, Ill., and GWENDOLYN RYTER, Affton, Mo. . . . CAROL KELLOGG was elected president for next year of the Student Christian Association, after she had cabled her acceptance of nomination for the post.

New dormitory presidents elected for next year are: FERN PALMER, Columbia, Mo., Cobbs; ANN HAMILTON, El Dorado, Ark., Irwin; MARCIA JONES, Springfield, Ill., Butler, and ELAINE LUNT, Pratt, Kan., Sibley. Four sophomores will have charge of Niccolls until elections are held at the end of the first nine weeks next fall.

Highly successful intercollegiate political conventions held at Lindenwood Apr. 19-21 nominated a Republican ticket of President Eisenhower and Vice-President Nixon and a Democratic ticket of former Illinois Governor Adlai Stevenson for president and Gov.

Frank Clement of Tennessee for vice-president.

ART MAJORS EXHIBIT

Four senior art majors, MAISIE ARRINGTON, Russellville, Ark., JUDY GLOVER, Park Ridge, Ill., KATHY KOLOCOTRONIS, St. Louis, and VIRGINIA WOODMAN, Grand Rapids, Mich., and CAROL LEE KNIGHT, Ft. Smith, Ark., junior, exhibited paintings, prints, and sculpture at the People's Art Center in St. Louis Apr. 27 to May 12 in an exhibition of private colleges. They received high praise for their work in an article in the St. Louis Post-Dispatch. The four seniors had a garden exhibit at the home of HANRY D. HENDREN, assistant professor of art, on Sunday, May 5, during parents' weekend. Their individual senior shows were held during May in the main condition at Roemer Hall.

ARTHUR L. I... AK, painter and assistant professor of art, had an excellent press on his one-man show of paintings and prints during April at the Monday Club in Webster Groves and on five works which he exhibited at the St. Louis Art Museum in April.

First place in the annual freshman writing contest went to CAROLINE HARKINS for an essay about her home town, Liberal, Kan., entitled "Courted by All the Winds." ANN HAMILTON, El Dorado, (Continued on page 8)

## Women's Vote Won by Struggle, Mrs. Gellhorn Tells Students

Young women of today who take for granted their right to vote at the age of 21 might value that right more if they knew something of the struggle to achieve it, Mrs. George Gellhorn of St. Louis, civic leader and pillar in the League of Women Voters, told Lindenwood students recently.

Mrs. Gellhorn spoke at the annual Citizenship Day Convocation on the campus, at which Mayor Henry C. Vogt of St. Charles administered a citizen's oath to students who will be of voting age by next November.

In a lively, colorful talk Mrs. Gellhorn gave details of the long campaign in Missouri, in which she participated, to get the state legislature to act favorably to give Missouri women the vote. She told of a parade which the women held in St. Louis, during a state Republican convention, in an attempt to get the party to put suffrage in its platform. The women wore white, carried banners, and one woman rode a white horse at the head of the parade.

Again when the Democrats met, the women, carrying yellow parasols, lined the streets through which the delegates walked from their hotel to their convention hall. On the lawn of a public building along the route, the women had a striking tableau: A woman dressed as the Statue of Liberty was centered on a platform, flanked by women wearing banners of the states which already had granted suffrage, and lying at their feet were women dressed in black who represented the women of Missouri, still denied the vote.

#### IN MEMORIAM

The condolences of Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae are extended to:

The family and friends of Mrs. Charlie Cooper (Anna Clyde Newlon, 1883-86), of Monterey, Calif., who died Mar. 8 at the age of 92.

The family and friends of Mrs. William Carter (Alice Kellogg, 1885-90) who died at the age of 85 after a long illness on Apr. 11 at her home in Montclair, N. J. Among her survivors is a daughter, Mrs. Carter Snow, of New York City.

The family and friends of Sarah Helen Clark Spalding (1946-47) who died Mar. 16 of a cerebral hemorrhage. She is survived by her husband, Jack Spalding, 518 Oregon Ave., Hiawatha, Kan., a son, Mark, 4, and a daughter, Jeannette, 2.

The family and friends of Marjorie Wills Jones (B. S. 1927) of Raleigh, N. C., who died Jan. 29 after a long illness. She is survived by her husband, George D. Jones, Sr., professor of entomology; a son, George D. Jones, Jr., a college senior; a sister, Geraldine Wills Moss (B. S. 1924), 316 N. High St., Bowling Green, Mo., and two brothers.

Lindenwood College Bulletin
St. Charles, Mo.

Return Postage Guaranterd
Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office at
St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912.

#### CAMPUS NEWS

(Continued from page 7)

Kan., won second place, and JOHANNA CLEVEN-GER, San Angelo, Tex., won third. Honorable mentions went to BONNIE BURKHALTER, St. Louis and CAROL GRIFFEE, Ft. Smith, Ark.

LOWELL SHARPE, Omaha, and BARBARA LEE, St. Louis, represented Lindenwood in April at the Association of International Relations Clubs conference in Philadelphia.

#### SEVEN TO STUDY IN D. C.

Seven sophomores have been selected to spend the fall semester of their junior year studying in the Washington Semester program in Washington, D. C. They are HEATHER ARMOUR, Brentwood, Mo.; SYDNEY FINKS, Clinton, Mo.; CAROL GARDNER, Brentwood, Tenn.; NANCY HULSE, St. Joseph, Mo.; BARBARA LEE, St. Louis; SHIRLEY NOLAND, Nashville, Tenn., and SUE POTTER, Springfield, Mo.

A program which has received "rave" comments on the campus was the recent vesper concert by the Choralaires, select singing group directed by WAYNE HARWOOD BALCH, assistant professor of music. Singers are ANN CARLISLE, Petersburg, Ind.; ELIZABETH BUTLER, Hampton, Iowa; MARIAN KASPER, Kansas City; CAROL PUNT, St. Louis; BEVERLY RANDALL, Cobden, Ill.; LISABETH SCHNURR, Otho, Iowa; ANN STEWART, Ft. Smith, Ark.; CONSTANCE SUTTON, Danville, Ill., and MARY ELLEN WALL, Affton, Mo. ELAINE LUNT, Pratt, Kan., is accompanist.